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November 16, 2022 

 

 

The Honorable Gregorio Kilili Camacho Sablan 

U.S. House of Representatives 

Washington, DC  20515 

 

Dear Representative Sablan: 

 

 Thank you for your September 29, 2022, letter to the U.S. Department of Homeland 

Security regarding delays in temporary labor certification processing.  Secretary Mayorkas asked 

that I respond on his behalf. 

 

 I appreciate the concerns that you have raised and recognize the importance of the CW-1 

program for the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands (CNMI).  The Northern 

Mariana Islands U.S. Workforce Act of 2018 added a statutory requirement that CW-1 petitions 

must be filed with an approved temporary labor certification (TLC) from the U.S. Department of 

Labor (DOL).  U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) implemented this 

requirement through the interim final rule on the Implementation of the Northern Mariana 

Islands U.S. Workforce Act of 2018, which was published on May 14, 2020.1  As a result, USCIS 

does not have the discretionary authority to accept CW-1 petitions without a TLC certified by 

DOL.  However, USCIS does have the discretionary authority to excuse a late filing for 

extension of status petitions in limited circumstances.  On October 18, 2022, USCIS announced 

that it will consider CW-1 petitions seeking an extension of status for temporary workers present 

in the CNMI to be filed on time, even if USCIS receives them after the worker’s current period 

of CW-1 petition validity expires, only if: 

 

• The TLC application was filed with DOL at least 60 days before the requested start date; 

• The petition is otherwise properly filed, and includes an approved TLC; and 

• USCIS receives the petition no later than 30 days after the date of TLC approval, or by 

November 15, 2022, whichever is earlier. 

 

 If an employer files an extension petition meeting these requirements, the CW-1 worker 

may continue employment with the same employer for up to 240 days beginning on the 

expiration of the authorized period of stay, pending adjudication of the petition or, in the case of  

 

 
1 Federal Register, Implementation of the Northern Mariana Islands U.S. Workforce Act of 2018, available online at 

https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/05/14/2020-08524/implementation-of-the-northern-mariana-

islands-us-workforce-act-of-2018. 
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a non-frivolous petition for extension of stay with change of employer, until USCIS adjudicates 

the petition.2  

 

Thank you again for your letter and interest in this important issue.  Should you require 

any additional assistance, please have your staff contact the USCIS Office of Legislative Affairs 

at (240) 721-3801. 

 

Respectfully, 

 

 

 

 

 

Ur M. Jaddou 

Director 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
2 Filing Guidance for CW-1 Petitions Seeking to Extend Status, available online at 

https://www.uscis.gov/newsroom/alerts/filing-guidance-for-cw-1-petitions-seeking-to-extend-status. 


